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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on Monday 8 August 2011 
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Vernon Whitlock * (Chairman)

Cllr Vivienne Ash*  
Cllr Mike Allen*   **



Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Nick Cornwell*



Cllr Roy Coombs*

Cllr Sue Groves*



Cllr Peter Corke*

Cllr Peter Halse*   **



Cllr Marianne Harman
Cllr Sharon Pavey*



Cllr Vera Howard*
Cllr John Taylor*



Cllr Liz Tirard*
Cllr Cecily Young*



Cllr John Zarczynski

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing        ** Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Phil Twiss


East Devon District Council
11/126
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr Foster (A/L)
11/127
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex – HCCA Trustee (P)
Cllr Allen – EDDC Chair of Local Plan Panel (P)
Cllr Harman – Change of representation (P)
Cllr Howard – Community Complex (P)
Cllr Pavey – Communities before Developers (P)
11/128
Minutes of Meeting held 11 July 2011 

The minutes having been previously circulated were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/129
Public Questions
The Clerk advised that three questions had been received

Mrs McNally : I see from the minutes of the Comunity Complex Project Group of 18 July that should planning permission be granted then a public meeting would be held around separate tables discussing specific issues.  As this is a subject on which strong views are held on all sides I request that the Town Council today decides that if such a meeting occurs it is held openly and frankly so that all concerned (Councillors, members of the public, media if any) can hear at first hand opinions and questions.  I feel strongly that a spirit of complete openness should govern such a meeting.
 

I would respectfully point out that Cllr Ash is wrong when she says at item 9 of those same minutes that the HCCA had taken a back seat since the early 2000s.  At an extraordinary meeting of the Town Council on 2 October 2006 it was reported that the then Business Plan had been drawn up in conjunction with the HCCA, and it was as a result of this that the Town  Council voted on that date to take the project forward.  So it would seem that the HCCA were definitely an active partner at that time, and certainly from then on, and as we all know they are now being promoted in the Business Plan as a fundraising partner.
 

Re item 9(c) of those same minutes - may I see a copy of the letter where we are told that the Charity Commission advised that it is inappropriate for the HCCA to undertake fundraising?
 

Now that the geotechnical survey report shows that the foundations alone will cost much more than a quarter of a million pounds, may the public now be made aware of what the serious problems are with the land and how they would be dealt with?  Further, may I ask if it is possible to make this survey public now?
 

The Mayor advised that the Council had proposed to hold the meeting in small groups as some people found that less intimidating; he assured Mrs McNally however that the meeting would be fully open. He stated that the Council would note Mrs McNally’s concerns in her second point and would pass the third point on to the HCCA for a response. With regard to the survey, he confirmed that the Council was discussing how to make this public as promised but first had to check the contract with the architects.

Mr Taylor : Will the Council acknowledge the condition of the above-mentioned Business Plan must surely cause that subject matter to be referred back to the Honiton Community Centre Association (HCCA) having noted that HCCA reportedly failed to gain the support of Arts Business Ltd ex 1997, a copy of which must surely be held in the records of the Town Council. Twin failures of the Town Council to gain financial support from the National Lottery and Devon County Council ex sale of Exeter Airport further refer.

Will the Council further acknowledge that Item 10 of the “Notes of a meeting of the Community Complex Project Meeting held on Monday 18 July 2011” will bring the aforesaid processes of public consultation into disrepute.

The Mayor advised that the Council had responded in full on a number of occasions to Mr Taylor’s first question but instructed the Clerk to write again with the details. With regard to Mr Taylor’s concerns on the forthcoming public meeting, the Mayor advised that he felt this had now been covered in his response to Mrs McNally.

Mrs McBrearty : Re sub-paragraph three of paragraph 10 of Notes of a meeting of Community Complex Group held on 18th July 2011, I strongly object to any public meeting held, following planning permission, to be organised into groups of people around separate tables. This public meeting should be a plenary session, where every viewpoint must be openly discussed. All members of the public should be entitled to know all that is being said, what is being asked and what answers are given.  In these particular circumstances any other format than a plenary session would be entirely inappropriate.

I understand the decision was reached at a special meeting held at the British Legion on Friday 5th August 2011 to close trading at the British Legion as from Sunday 7th August 2011. This building is well sited, and ideally suitable for groups and societies to meet. Its hall is large and more than adequate for many purposes. Furthermore, it has an established clientele. As Honiton Town Council has the Legal and Financial Responsibilities for a Community Complex what are the objections to acquiring BL’s premises as a ready-made Community Centre?

Re the Town Clerk’s Report of 2nd August, it is staggering to read that the latest estimate for costs for foundations are now well over a quarter of a millions pounds. What is the breakdown of the latest addition of £138,307.50? How much is allocated to combat “soft spots” and is it just an estimate for the remainder to try to eradicate Japanese Knotweed?

The Mayor responded that Mrs McBrearty’s concerns regarding the format of the meeting had already been addressed in his response to Mrs McNally. He confirmed that the Council would respond in writing regarding the British Legion but stressed that this hall was already fully utilised and the community complex reflected the need for additional facilities; he advised that the Council was still in discussions with the RBL about ways to retain the building for the community. With regard to the Town Clerk’s report on foundations, he advised that the Council would make public whatever it could under the terms of its contract. 
The Mayor declared the meeting back in session

11/130
Councillor Ash


On behalf of the Council, the Mayor congratulated Cllr Ash on her recent election as an East Devon Alderman following her 20 years’ service on the District Council.
11/131
Special Responsibilities
Cllr Foster – Safety Partnership

Cllr Foster had circulated a report due to his absence on annual leave. It was noted that the PACT scheme would shortly be replaced by a similar scheme called Have Your Say. Concerns had been raised regarding traffic issues in the High Street and also regarding the proposal to charge on the door entry fees at youth centres in Devon.

Cllr Taylor – Citizens Advice

Cllr Taylor reported that the budget for the CAB was under serious threat and it was likely they would have to lose two sites (as well as their home in Exmouth due to the proposed relocation of EDDC). The facility in Honiton was not felt to be under threat due to the retention of the library services.
Cllr Pavey – Young Persons Liaison
Cllr Pavey advised that she had recently met with Mill Water School and learned that they were planning to move to the Bicton site in approximately 2 years.

Cllr Groves - TRIP
Cllr Groves advised that she had attended the TRIP AGM, where she had been appointed a Trustee. All was running smoothly and a good profit had been achieved.
Cllr Ash – Development Trust 
Cllr Ash reported that she had attended the Development Trust AGM where there had been an update on the proposed sports pitches; it was hoped that feedback on the business plan and feasibility study would be available soon.

Cllr Howard - Twinning
Cllr Howard advised that the Association would be holding a skittles evening on 9 September at the Heathfield and all Councillors were welcome to attend.

Cllr Coombs – Public Rights of Way
Cllr Coombs advised that the Honiton PROW was being updated by the office and drew attention to the recent decision by EDDC to give Exmouth Town Council permission to apply for the adoption of a footpath on its land, which may also have implications for Honiton. He also reported that the Himalayan Balsam had been eradicated from Lower Northcote Road and Interroute ws now starting to work on the A30 verge. He was confident that the problem was under control at Tunnel Lane and felt there was now a real opportunity to get rid of this invasive plant although the situation would need to be monitored for a minimum of two years to ensure no new seeds had spread.
Cllr Tirard – Millennium Green
Cllr Tirard reported that a Town Band concert had been held on the Green on the evening of Charter Day and attendance was thought to be the best ever. Another concert was due to be held on the afternoon of 14 August. She reminded the Council that the Green is held on trust for Honiton’s residents and the Committee hoped that other local groups would make it a venue for their leisure activities.
Cllr Bayliss – Emergency Planning
Cllr Bayliss had tabled a paper reporting on the County Council Snow Warden Scheme and its implications for Honiton. He advised that the scheme, plus equipment need, required careful and informed judgements to be made prior to any decisions and recommended that no action be taken until a full impact analysis had been undertaken. He proposed that a small working group be set up to assess the winter needs of Honiton and prepare a winter strategy plan, which could then form part of the town’s emergency plans. It was agreed that Cllr Bayliss would discuss this further with the Clerk so that this could be progressed.
Cllr Zarczynski - Housing
Cllr Zarczynski reported that he had done some further investigations on housing needs and it was agreed that these should be discussed as part of the Council’s submission re the East Devon Local Plan.
Cllr Whitlock – Royal British Legion
Cllr Whitlock advised that he was due to meet with RBL branch and regional officers the following day. It had been confirmed that the site was fully owned by the RBL.
11/132
Correspondence

Devon County Council

1. Devon InTouch July 2011

East Devon District Council

2. Forward Plan to 30 November 2011

3. The Knowledge issues 10, 11, 12

Other

4. Correspondence from Honiton Players with report on use of Town Council grant

5. Report and Accounts for TIC to end March 2011

6. Notes on meeting to discuss Honiton’s National Antiques Week

7. Minutes of meeting of Community Council of Devon Members Forum 27 July 2011 

8. LGA briefing note on Localism Bill re Town and Village Greens

9. Village Green Summer 2011

10. Photographs of Town Watch Group presentation of cheque to Cllr Foster for CCTv together with schedule of payments

11. Thank you note from Zoe Braunton-Turner for Town Council grant 
Councillors welcomed the introduction of a Honiton Antiques Week (item 6) and the way that the antique dealers were working together. The Clerk reported that flyers had been distributed at the recent Honiton Show regarding this event and had been very well received. 

Late Correspondence received from 3 to 8 August 2011

Government

a. Summary of responses to proposals to introduce a Community Right to Challenge consultation

East Devon District Council

b. The Knowledge Issue 13

c. E mail information re funding available through Sport England and copy of Cllr Twiss’ reply re Honiton

Other

d. Report on Local Action Group meeting from Cllr Foster (absent from meeting) – tabled for information

e. Report from PCSO England (absent from meeting ) – tabled for information

f. Report from Cllr Bayliss re Snow Warden Plans – tabled for information, to be discussed under Special Responsibilities

g. Notification of a proposed affordable housing workshop by DAPC. Expressions of interest to be given to the Clerk by 19  August so that DAPC know whether to proceed

h. Local Councils Update August 2011including article on proposed “meanwhile uses” of empty buildings

i. Resident correspondence re anti-social behaviour at Tremaine Close following early switch off of street lights

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to PCSO England’s report (item e) that had been tabled due to his absence on annual leave. Members noted the ongoing work by the police to monitor speeding on the High Street. PCSO England had reported that in the period 11 July to 7 August there had been 62 recordable offences compared with 47 in the previous year; he had noted in particular that the burglary dwelling figures were up but advised that the police had arrested and were dealing with one person for 4 of these crimes. 
Members discussed the correspondence (item i) regarding Tremaine Close and instructed the Clerk to raise this issue with the DCC Ward Members. Cllr Tirard advised that she felt the main problem was that although the close was gated at the High Street, it had a northern entrance opening on to Langford Avenue.

11/133
Town Management Advisory Committee

The minutes of the TMAC meeting held 26 July 2011 were approved and signed by the Deputy Chair of the committee in the absence of the Chairman.

11/134
Honiton Community Complex
Notes of the meeting of the project group held 18 July had been circulated, together with the Clerk’s report on financial matters relating to the community complex.

Cllr Cornwell reminded Members that EDDC had withdrawn the original site at Lace Walk and given as an alternative what now appeared to be an unsuitable site. He understood the public’s wish to see the technical survey reports but advised that it was over 200 pages long and contained mainly technical information. He would work with the Clerk to prepare a shortened version for distribution.

Cllr Cornwell outlined the main problems with the Dowell Street site as being : drainage; contamination; soft spots; Japanese Knotweed. He advised that he felt the Council had only three options available to it :
a) Commit to the additional expense to make the site suitable

b) Refuse the site and ask for the original to be returned 

c) Ask EDDC to deliver the site to the Town Council in a suitable state

The Mayor reminded Members that the planning application for Dowell Street had been postponed until the Clerk’s report had been submitted to them. 

Following discussion Cllr Allen proposed and Cllr Halse seconded that the Mayor, Chair of the Community Complex Project Group and the Clerk arrange to meet with the Leader of East Devon District Council and EDDC officers as soon as possible to discuss the suitability of the site. THIS WAS RESOLVED.

11/135  Local Plan
The Mayor advised that, due to the timescales set by EDDC, it would not be possible to delay the agreement of the Town Council’s submission re the Local Plan until the September meeting. IT WAS RESOLVED that an Extraordinary Town Council meeting be held on Monday 22 August 2011 to review and agree the submission.
11/136
Councillor appointments

IT WAS RESOLVED that, due to changes in her circumstances, Cllr Harman resign from the Town Management Advisory Committee and be appointed to the Marketing Group.
11/137
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm

Signed Chair
                                                                     12 September 2011


